
City Alexandria, Virginia 

MEMORANDUM 

DATE: ' JUNE 2 1,2007 

TO: THE HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF CITY COUNCIL 

FROM: JAMES K. HARTMANN, ClTY MANAGER 51 
SUBJECT: REPORT OF THE COMMITTEE CREATED TO REVIEW THE ELECTION 

PROCESS FOR ALEXANDRIA CITY COUNCIL AND THE SCHOOL BOARD 

ISSUE: Report of the Cornrnittee Created to Review the Election Process for Alexandria City 
Council and the School Board. 

RECOMMENDATION: That City Council: (I)  receive this report and thank the Comnittee for its 
work; and (2) schedule it for comnent at Council's public hearing meting on September 15,2007. 

DISCUSSION: In March, Mayor Euille created a Committee to review a number of issues with 
respect to the election process for City Council and the School Board (including the transfer of 
Election Day for City elections fromMay to November, and the creation of staggered term for 
Council and the School Board), as well as conpensation for City Council and the School Board 
members. The Committee met seven times between mid-March and midJune; one of these 
meetings was a public hearing at which residents could comnent on the policy alternatives under 
consideration by the Committee. After carefully considering the issues it was asked to review, the 
Committee makes the following recommendations: 

that the current process for Council and School Board elections not be changed; 

that Council itself determine if a pay raise for a future Council is warranted (the process 
authorized under current law); 

that the School Board itself determine if a pay raise for a future School Board is warranted 
(the process authorized under current law); and 

I that staff assistance for the Mayor and Council be increased (for Council rrembers, from the 
current 0.5 FTE per Merrber to 1.0 FIE per mmber; and for the Mayor, fromthe current 
1 .O FTE to 1.5 FTE. 

Staff will provide a financial inpact analysis of the recommendations prior to the September public 
hearing. 
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To the Honorable Mayor and Members of City Council: 

In March, the members of this Committee were asked to review a number of issues with 
respect to the election process for City Council and the School Board, as well as 
compensation for City Council and the School Board. We have carefully considered the 
issues you asked us to review, and we make the following recommendations. 

1. We recommend that the current process for Council and School Board elections not be 
changed. 

2. We believe that Council and the School Board each have sufficient authority to decide 
if a pay raise for a future Council or School Board, respectively, is warranted (the process 
called for under current law), and see no need for this Committee to make any such 
recommendation. 

3. We believe that the citizens of Alexandria are better served if the Mayor and Council 
have adequate staff assistance, and we recommend that each Council member have a Full- 
time aide (each member currently has a half-time aide). We also recommend that staff 
assistance for the Mayor be increased by the equivalent of a half-time person (the Mayor 
currently has the equivalent of one full-time aide). 

A further explanation of our recommendations follows. 

BACKGROUND 

In March 2007, Mayor Wil.liam D. Euille appointed a committee of City residents to 
review the election process for Mayor, City Council, and the School Board, and related 
issues. The committee consisted of Richard Hobson (who was elected as Chair), Becky 
Davies (who was elected as Vice Chair), Robert L. Calhoun, Christopher M. Campagna, 
Lynnwood Campbell, William C. "Bill" Cleveland, Iris Henley, Anna Leider, and Joyce 
Woodson. The Committee was asked to examine and make recommendations on possible 
options to move City elections from May to November; create staggered terms for 
Council and the School Board; and revise Council and School Board compensation based 
upon comparability with other jurisdictions in the region, as well as issues related to these 
items. 

Since 1973, the Alexandria City Charter has provided for Mayoral and City Council 
elections to be held every three years on the second Tuesday in May. School Board 
elections have been held on the same schedule since 1994. The Constitution and Code of 
Virginia allow cities such as Alexandria to hold elections for Mayor, City Council and 
the School Board in May or November. Terms of office can run from one to four years in 
length. The Code specifies that elections and terms for School Board members must be 
the same as those for City Council. 



The Committee met several times in March, April, and May. In May, it widely circulated 
a document (Appendix 1) describing a number of alternative policy options to seek public 
reaction. For each issue, the document gave some background, described current City 
practice, summarized any changes to that practice that were under consideration. and 
listed arguments for and against the changes. The Committee invited members of the 
public to respond to the issues set out in the document at the Committee's public hearing 
on June 2 at 10 a.m. in the Council Chambers in City Hall, or by e-mail or in writing. 
Thencommittee received responses (in person, or by e-mail or mail) from 27 residents. 

Commenters were asked to address each issue on which they wish to comment 
separately, since the Committee anticipated that some commenters may support some 
changes but not others (e.g., they may support staggered terms, but oppose moving 
elections to November). 

Following the public hearing, the Committee reviewed the information it received and 
now makes the following recommendations. 

ISSUES 

The issues under study by the committee were the following: 

I .  Should Council and School Board elections be moved to November? If so, should the 3- 
year term be extended to 4 years? 

2. Should Council and School Board terms be staggered? 

3.  Should.any or all Council members be elected by district? If so, how should the City 
be divided into districts? 1f the City were to elect its Council members by district, how 
would you want those districts to be drawn up (e.g., would you prefer 3 districts with 2 
Council members from each district; 6 districts with one Council member from each 
district; some Council, members running in districts and some at large)? 

4. Should any change be made in the number of School Board members (now 9)? 

5. Should Council elections be non-partisan? 

6. Should Council and School Board compensation be increased? 

ALTERNATIVES 

The Committee discussed a number of alternatives to current policies and processes, and 
prepared a document on the issues under its consideration (Appendix 1). For each issue, 
the document gave some background and described current City practice and changes to 
the practice that are under consideration, as well as arguments for and against the 
changes. 



The Committee invited members of the public to respond to the issues set out in the 
document at a June 2 public hearing, or in writing. Twenty-seven individuals did so; a 
summary of their comments on the issues listed above is attached as Appendix 2. 

Based on these comments and its members' subsequent deliberations, the Committee 
makes the following recommendations. 

Moving elections to November:. The committee' recommends that the City continue to 
hold Council and School Board elections in May. Seven Committee members (Hobson, 
Davies, Calhoun, Campagna, Campbell, Cleveland, Henley, and Woodson) voted to 
retain May elections. Two (Calhoun and Leider) prefer havhg the Mayor and Council 
elected for a 4-year term in November, in the year before each presidential election year 
(this is the odd-numbered year in which all General ~ssembl 'y  members are elected; it is 
also the year when many Virginia counties hold their elections for Boards of 
Supervisors). 

Several years ago, the General Assembly authorized cities and towns, which have 
traditionally held elections in May, to move them to November, when most national, state 
and county elections are held in Virginia. Since then, some City residents have suggested 
that turnout for City Council and School Board will be increased if these elections are 
held in November, when voter turnout is higher (turnout for the last 3 Council and School 
Board elections has ranged from 20 to 27 percent, while that for November elections is 
usually 40 to 50 percent, except for presidential elections, when it increases to 75 to 80 
percent). 

The Committee considered the value of increased turnout, but heard from some residents 
the concerns that (1) the consideration of local issues would suffer when joined at the 
November election with federal and state candidates and issues, and (2) the increased 
turnout would be made up primarily of voters who were uninformed about local issues. 
Based on this and other concerns that were expressed (such as the difficulty local 
candidates would have in attracting campaign contributions and volunteers in the fall), 
the majority of the committee agreed that elections should not be moved to November. 

Extending the 3-year term to 4 years. The major rationale for extending the term of office 
was to avoid having Council members or the School Board appear on the same ballot as 
presidential candidates (this would happen every 12 years) or candidates for statewide office; 
the Committee felt that it would be very difficult to get voters to focus on local candidates at 
the same time they were focusing on a presidential election or statewide elections. Since the 
majority of the Committee did not support November elections, there was no need for the 
Committee to address this issue. 

As noted above, two members (Calhoun and Leider) prefer having the Mayor and Council 
elected for a 4-year term in November, in the year before each presidential election year 
(the odd-numbered year in which all General Assembly members are elected). 

I In this report, if a statement is made that "the Committee" supported a given issue, this means that a 
majority o f  the Committee was in support; it does not necessarily mean that the vote was unanimous. 



S!aggered!errns. The Committee recommends that all Council and School Board members 
continue to be elected at the same time, and that terms not be staggered. Six Committee 
members (Hobson, Davies, Campbell, Cleveland. Leider and Woodson) voted in the 
majority to retain the current electoral process and not stagger terms. Three (Calhoun, 
Campagna, and Henley) prefer having staggered terms. 

Currently, the Mayor and all members of Council and the School Board run for office at 
the same time for three-year terms. Some localities in Virginia "stagger" the election of 
their Councils or Boards so that not all members are chosen at once. Proponents of 
staggered terms believe that it increases voter interest, since voters are able to focus their 
attention on a small number of candidates (as opposed the 10-1 5 candidates that run in 
each Alexandria City Council election). Staggered terms also increase the experience 
and institutional memory of an elected body, since they lessen the likelihood that a huge 
turnover in office holders will occur at any one time. 

At the same time, however, staggered terms prevent voters from turning out an entire 
Council or School Board if they are dissatisfied with the body's policies. Staggered 
terms also increase the frequency of Council and School Board elections. The Elections 
Committee noted that there has been no major turnover in the Council's membership in 
any election, at least in recent times. For these reasons, the majority of the Committee 
did not find the arguments in favor of staggered terms persuasive, and recommends 
against staggered terms. Two members of the Committee (Calhoun and Campagna) 
disagreed with the majority and would support staggered terms. 

Elections by d i s ~ r i c ~  or wurd. 'The Committee recommends that all Council members 
continue to be elected from the City at-large rather than from wards or districts. Seven 
Committee members (Hobson, Campagna, Campbell, Cleveland, Henley, Leider and 
Woodson) voted in the majority to retain at-large elections. Two (Davies and Calhoun) 
prefer having some Council members elected at-large, and some from districts or wards. 

In the past, Alexandria has elected at least some of its members from districts, but since 
1948, the Mayor and all Council members have been elected from the City at-large. The 
pattern in other Virginia cities varies, with some electing their local representatives by 
wards or districts, others electing them at-large, and still others using a combination of 
the two methods. 

While the Committee considered the argument that voters could communicate their needs 
better to individual Council members if they were elected by district, it believes that the 
current at-large system has served the City well and encourages all Council members to look 
out for the needs of the entire City. 

Drawing zp Council districts. Since the Committee recommended against Council wards or 
districts, there was no need to consider how such districts would be drawn. However, the 
Committee expressed the view that if such Council districts are drawn, the School Board 
districts should conform to these districts. 



Size of the School Board. The Committee also considered whether the size of the School 
Board should be changed. There appears to be very little interest in  this issue--only two 
members of the public commented on it. The Committee saw no reason to recommend 
changes to the size of the School Board, and recommended unanimously (Hobson, Davies, 
Calhoun, Campagna, Campbell, Cleveland, Henley, Leider and Woodson) to leave the 
School Board at its current size (9 members). 

Non-partisan Corrncil elections. The Committee recommends that the City continue to 
permit partisan elections for City Council. Seven Committee members (Hobson, Davies, 
Calhoun, Campagna, Cleveland, Henley, and Leider) voted in the majority to retain 
partisan elections (though it should be noted that candidates can run as independents even 
now). Two (Campbell and Woodson) prefer having all candidates for Council run 
without a party label. 

In Virginia, localities generally can choose whether or not to hold City Council and 
County Board races on a partisan basis (i.e., allow candidates to run under a party label). 
The practices of Alexandria's neighboring localities vary. Some have non-partisan 
elections, such as the cities of Fairfax and Falls Church. Our larger Virginia neighbors 
(the counties of Arlington, Fairfas, Loudoun, and Prince William) all have partisan 
elections. 

While Virginia law requires school board elections to be non-partisan, it allows political 
parties to endorse school board candidates (Arlington County follows this practice). 

The main argument the Committee heard in favor of non-partisan elections is that the 
numerous federal employees who live in Alexandria would find it easier to run for 
Council. Federal employees, who cannot run for office with a party label, can be 
endorsed by a political party. They are precluded, however, from making use of such an 
endorsement (e.g., using it in campaign ads or other campaign material). 

The Committee believes that political parties play a worthwhile role in the electoral 
process and recommends that the current process for partisan elections continue 
unchanged. 

Compensation of the Mayor, Corrncil Members, and School Board Members. The 
Committee recommends unanimously (Hobson, Davies, Calhoun, Campagna, Campbell, 
Cleveland, Henley, Leider and Woodson) that the current half-time aides to each Council 
member be made full-time, and that the Mayor's staffing be increased a similar amount 
(from the current equivalent of a full-time person to one and a half full-time persons). 
The Committee also recommends unanimously against raising School Board salaries. 
Finally, the Committee made no recommendation on whether the salaries of the Mayor, 
the Council and the School Board should be increased; it believes that Council and the 
School Board respectively should make that decision (i.e., the Council should decide for 
the Mayor and Council, and the School Board should decide for the School Board). Both 
bodies already have the statutory authority to make such a decision. 



Alexandria's Mayor and Council Members have received their current salaries (shown 
below with salaries for other elected officials in Northern Virginia) since July 1,2003. 
Under Virginia law, these salaries cannot be increased before July 1,2009. Alexandria 
School Board salaries were set at their current level as of July 1,2006 (also shown 
below), and cannot be increased before July 1.2009. 

The Committee noted that although Alexandria Council members are paid less than their 
couriterparts in the other major Northern Virginia jurisdictions, they are paid as much as 
if not more than Council members in any other Virginia city. There was strong sentiment 
among Committee members that salaries should not be so high that they are seen as a 
way to earn a living. 

While Committee members did not object to an increase (especially a modest one) in the 
salary of the Mayor and Council members, they agreed that Council already has the 
authority to set compensation and that issue should be decided by that body. They saw 
no need for an outside body, such as the Elections Committee, to make any 
recommendation to Council. Likewise, the Committee recommended that the School 
Board should decide on School Board salaries without a recommendation from the 
Committee. 

Salaries of Mtyors, Chairs, and Members of City Cotrncils and Boards of Supervisors 

Lmli ty  MayorLBoard 
Choir 

Alexandria (poprlntion: 132,343) S30,jOO 

Arlington, beginning 1/1/08 (popull~tion: 194,338) Sj3,900 

Fairjm Ciiy (poplrlntion: 22,786) S 6, SO0 

Fairfm: Cotmiy, beginning 1/1/08 (population: 1,016,483) S Sj, 000 

Lo tdo tm, beginning 1/1/08 (populot ion: 269,60j) SjO, 000 

Prince William, beginning 1/1/08 (population: 369,216) S16,387 

Locality 

Alexandria 

Arlington 

Fairfnr Ci& 

Fairfm Cotrniy 

Lotrcloun 

Prince William 

Salaries of Clzairs and Members of Schod Boards 

CormcilA3oard 
Members 

$27,300 

S 49,000 
S4,jOO 

Schod Board Chair Board Members 

S17,000 %lj,OOO 

S21,jlK) $1 9,500 

32,300 1,800 

$13,000 $1 2,000 

$14,400 $1 2,000 

%13,100 %12,000 



Appendix 1 

THE COMMITTEE CREATED TO REVIEW THE ELECTION PROCESS 
FOR ALEXANDRIA CITY COUNCIL AND THE SCHOOL BOARD 

ISSUES FOR PUBLIC COMMENT 

In Mcrrch 2007, Mayor William D. Etrille cppointed the following City residents to a committee 
to review the election process for Mayor, City Council, and the School Board, and related 
issues: Richard Hobson (who serves as Chair), Becky Davies (who serves CIS Vice Chair), Robert 
L. Calhoun, Christopher M. Campagnu, Lynnwood Campbell, William C. "Bill" Cleveland, Iris 
Henley, Anna Leider, and Joyce Woodson. The Committee was asked to excrmine and make 
recommendntions on possible options to move Ci/y elections from Mcry to November; create 
stcrggered terms for Cotrncil and the School Board; and revise Cotrncil crnd School Board 
compensation, based rpon comparabiliry with other jrrrisdictions in the region as well as issues 
relcrted to these items. 

Since 1973, the Alexandria City Charter hcrs provided for Mayoral and City Colrncil elections to 
be held every three years on the second Tuesday in May. School Board elections have been held 
on the same schedtrle since 1994. The Constitrrtion and Code of Virginict crllorv cities such as 
Alexandria to hold elections for Mayor, Ciry Council and the School Bocrrd in Mcry or November. 
Terms of oflce can run from one to fozv years in length. The Code specrjies thcrt elections and 
terms for School Board members mzrst be the same as those for City Cotrncil. 

The Committee has met several times, and hasprepared the following docrrment for public 
reaction. For each issue, the doctrment gives some background, describes ctrrrent Ciry practice, 
any changes to that practice that are under consideration, and argrrments for and against the 
chcrnges. The Committee invites members of the ptrblic to respond to the isstres set otrt in the 
doczrment at the Committee's ptrblic hearing on Jtrne 2 at 10 cr.m. in the Cotrncil Chcrmbers in 
City Hcrll, or by e-mail or in writing. 

Please send tvritten comments to Bernard Caton, Room 3100, Alexandria Cily Hull, 301 King 
Street, Alexandria, VA 2231 1; comments may also be sent by e-mail to 
bernard.caton@alexandriava.gov). Comments that are being sent by e-mail, U.S. mail, or hand- 
delivered, other than those submitted at the public hearing, are due by 5p.m. on Jtrne I .  

Commenters are asked to address each issrre on which they wish to comment separately, since it 
is crniicipaied that some commenters may support some changes brrt not others (e.g., they may 
support staggered terms, but oppose moving elections to November). 

Individuals who speak at the ptrblic hearing will asked to limit their comments to no more than 3 
mintrtes; those representing groups will be asked to limit their comments to no more than 6 
mintrtes (although the chair will retain discretion to change these time limits if warranted). 
Those speaking at the public hearing are also encotvaged to submit written comments. 



-Following the plrblic heriring the Committee will review the information it receives and meet 
again to determine what its recommendations will be. 

Please call Bernard Caton, the City's Legislative Director (703-838-3828), i f y o ~ l  have questions 
about the Committee or its rvork. 



Should Council and School Board elections be moved to November? 
If so, should the 3-year term be extended to 4 years? 

Currently, the Mayor, the 6 members of Alexandria City Council, and the 9 members of 
the Alexandria School Board are elected to 3-year terms. Elections are held in May; the 
most recent ones were in May 2006. 

In 2000, the Virginia General Assembly passed legislation that allows, but does not 
require, city and town councils to move their Mayor, Council, and School Board elections 
to November. 

Since the General Assembly authorized November elections, at least 11 cities and a 
number of towns in Virginia have changed their elections from May to November. While 
most of these are smaller cities (population 40,000 and below), 3 larger cities-Virginia 
Beach, Richmond and Suffolk-have also made this change. 

If Council and School Board elections are moved to November and three-year terms are 
retained, the elections will periodically be at the same time and on the same ballot as 
various state and national elections. If the next Council/School Board election were 
moved to November but stayed on the same 3-year cycle, Alexandria voters in November 
2009 would be voting for Virginia's Governor, Lieutenant Governor, and Attorney 
General; a member of the House of Delegates; Sheriff and Commonwealth's Attorney; 
the Mayor, the Council, and the School Board. At the next local election, in November 
2012, voters would be asked to select a President and.Vice President, a U.S. Senator, a 
member of the U. S. House of Representatives, the Mayor, the Council, and the School 
Board. 

If the term of the Mayor, Council, and School Board were extended to 4 years (which 
would require General Assembly approval of a Charter change), these elections could be 
timed to coincide with major national elections (as in 2012), major state elections (as 
noted above in 2009), or years in which elections that are greater or lesser in number. In 
November 2007, for instance, Alexandria voters will be asked to choose only a State 
Senator and a State Delegate. In November 2010, the only office now scheduled for 
election is the U.S. House of Representatives. 

Arguments for moving elections to November: 

Voter ttrrnout in November is usually at leust hvo or three times what it is in May, so 
more voters would be voting for members ofci ty  Council and the School Board. 

Elections can be timed to avoid the presidential election years, when local issues would 
be overshadowed (local elections held every third November ~vould coincide with a 
presidential election every 12 years). 

New Cotincil and School Board members elected to 4-year terms would have more time 
to get experience before having to run for re-election. 



Argrrments against movitrg electiotrs to November 

• May elecfionsfoctrs on local iss~res; November vofers tvotrld incltrde [hose kvho may be 
less informed abotrt and attentive to Iocal issues. 

8 May elections occur immediately cfier the adoption o f  the City btrclget, when voters are 
foctrsed on local issues. 

8 Cc~ndidates for local ofice mayhlce added expense and dijj'jc~dty in obtaining voter 
support in a crowdedjeld ofsfate or.federa1 candidates. 

8 Voters in November may include more strnight ticket (partisan) voters rather than those 
concerned abo~rt Iocal issues. 

8 Neighborhood civic associations tend to "gear ~ p " f o r  the yeor in the Fall and may not 
be able t o f o c ~ a  on November elections. 

Argrrments against extending the Corrncil and Sclrool Board t e r m  to 4 years if elections are 
moved to November: 

8 Voters wotrld have to wait longer to replace Corrncil or School Board members that they 
believe are pecforming poorly or supporting incppropriate policies. 



Should Council and School Board terms be staggered? 

• Currently, the Mayor and all members of Council and the School Board run for office at 
the same time for three-year terms. 

rn For City Council, this usually results in voters choosing among 10 to 15 candidates for 
.the 6 Council votes they may cast. 

rn Some localities in Virginia "stagger" the election of their Councils or Boards so that not 
all members are chosen at once. 

b In Arlington, which is governed by a 5-member Board, voters select one Board member, 
who runs in the County at-large, every November, except that every fourth year, they 
select two. In Newport News, half the City Council is elected, by district, every other 
year for a four-year term. In Fairfax, Loudoun, and Prince William, all Board members 
are selected at the same time; but they are elected by district, not county-wide (although 
the Chairman of the Board in each of these counties is elected county-wide). 

Argriments for having staggered terms for Corrncil and Scliool Board members: 

Stccggering the election of Council and School Board members (e.g., having hvo Council 
members and three School Board members elected each yenr to a 3-year term) may 
increase voter interest by allowing voters to focus on fewer candidates in each election. 

b Staggering elections so that they occur annlrnlly allows voters to focus on issues every 
year, rather than every 3 years. 

Staggering elections prevents the Council and the School Board from having a huge 
t~~rnover in any one election, thereby ensuring that the elected body will have greater 
experience and institutional memory. 

Staggering elections allolvs for greater continuity of policy, rather than radical policy 
swings. 

Staggered terms makes raising money simpler and may create a less costly race ifthe 
election is held in the Spring, although they may also generate rww exwnse. 

Staggered terms may allow organized groups to dictate who runs and who wins elections. 
Staggered terms may make it easier for fhese organized groups to oppose individual 
candidates, toprevent votersfiom being able to vote in the general election for those 
whom they wish to elect. Staggered terms may also make if difficult for apolitical 
"outsider" to wage a successful campaign for a party's nomination. 



Argtrmerrts against /raving stnggered terms for Council and Sclrool Boaril members: 

Stuggered terms prevent voters from overtzirning an entire Coz~ncil or School Board 
when voters object to the Coz~ncil or School Board Spolicies. 

Three-year staggered terms with a Council and School Board election each year increme 
the number of Council and School Board elections by a multiple of three. 



Should any or all Council members be elected by district? 
If so, how would the City be divided into districts? 

a During the 1 8th and 1 9Ih centuries, Alexandria had a bicameral (two-part) legislative body 
(Council), elected by wards. In 1922, the bicameral body was abolished and replaced 
with a five-member city council and a city manager. The City changed to a nine-member 
council in 1932, with six members elected by ward, and three at-large. In 1948. the City 
changed to a council of seven members, all elected at large. This system remains in place 
today. 

a Some Virginia cities and counties, such as Norfolk, Newport News, and Fairfax County, 
elect their local representatives by wards or districts. Others, such as Fairfax City and 
Lynchburg, elect their entire Council from the City at large. 

a While most other localities in Virginia with electoral districts divide the localit} into 
districts (or wards) so that each district elects one council or board member, there are 
variations to this practice. The City of Norfolk, for instance, elects its Mayor at large, 
two council members from "super districts," each of which is comprised of half the City, 
and five Council members from districts which are each made up of approximately one- 
fifth of the City. 

The Alexandria School Board is already elected by district. The three districts each elect 
three members to the nine-member Board. Any changes in the electoral process that 
would result in Council and School Board elections not conforming with each other (e.g., 
if School Board candidates were to continue to be elected from 3 districts, but Council 
members were elected from 6 districts) would require legislative approval by the Virginia 
General Assembly. 

Arguments for /raving Council members elected by districts: 

a Residents miry be more inclined to turn otrt and vote for someone representing their nretr 
of the City rather than the City as a whole. 

Some people believe that voters can better commtrnicate their needs to individtral Cotrncil 
members if Cotmcil members are elected by district. 

a Some residents whojind it d~fjicultjinancially and otherwise to rtrn citywide mayjind it 
easier and less expensive to run in a district within the City. 

Arguments against having Council members elected by districts: 

A Council member who is elected from a district may be more likely to look afrer the 
interests of the residents of his or her district, and not the City as a whole. 

a Election of Council members by district increases the chances of members trading 
support for local district-oriented issues rather than considering City wide interests. 



It may be more difficult to get good Council candidates in districts thcrn in the City crs a 
whole. 

Iftlre City were to elect its Coutrcil members by district, lrow worrldyorr tvatrt tlrose districts to 
be drawn up (e.g., ~vou/dyou prefer 3 districts vvitlr 2 Council members from eaclr district; 6 
districts wit11 one Coutrcil member from enclr district; some Council members rrrnning in 
districts and some at large)? 

Slrolrld any clrange be made it1 tlre number of Sclrool Bonrd members ( ~ r o ~ v  9)? 



Should Council elections be non-partisan? 

In Virginia, localities generally can choose whether or not to hold City Council and 
County Board races on a partisan basis (i.e., allow candidates to run under a party label). 

The practices of Alexandria's neighboring localities vary. Some have non-partisan 
elections, such as the Cities of Fairfax and Falls Church. Our larger Virginia neighbors 
.(the counties of Arlington, Fairfax, Loudoun, and Prince William) all have partisan 
elections. 

Virginia law requires school board elections to be non-partisan, but does allow political 
parties to endorse school board candidates (Arlington County follows this practice). 

There are certain limits on participation by federal employees in partisan elections. 
While they are not precluded from running, they cannot seek or publicize a party's 
endorsement. 

Argrrments for mnking Corrncil elections non-pnrtisnn: 

Federul employees tvouldjnd it easier to motrnt can~puigns for City Cotmcil. There ure 
large numbers of highly qurrl$ed federul government employees that rrre not uble to run 
for Council withorrt the threat of violating the Hatch Act. 

Candidutes thut do not necessrrrily identib li-ith either politicrrl prirty lvotrldjnd it eusier 
to run for ofice. 

Argrrments ngninst mnking Corrncil elections non-pnrtisnn: 

Both the mujor political purties huve provided u service to the electorate by recrtriting 
candidates for City Council. 

The option of endorsement by political parties will permit de facto portisan political 
contests. 

Partisan council elections promote partisan cooperrrtion between ofice holders of the 
same political parry. 



Should Council and School Board compensation be increased? 

Alexandria's Mayor and Council Members have received their current salaries (shown in 
the table below with salaries for other elected officials in Northern Virginia) since July 1, 
2003. Under Virginia law, these salaries cannot be increased before July 1, 2009. 

Alexandria School Board salaries were set at their current level as of July 1,2007 (they 
are shown below with those of other Northern Virginia school boards), and cannot be 
increased before July I ,  2009. 

The Elections Committee has been asked to recommend whether there should be an 
increase to the salaries of the Mayor, Council members, and School Board members. 

Salaries of Mayors, Clrairs and Corrncil and Board Members 

Locality 

Alexandria (population: 132,343) 

Arlington, beginning 1/1/08 (population: 194,358) 

Fairfax City (population: 22,786) 
- 

Fairfax County, beginning 1/1/08 (population: 11016,483) 

Loudoun, beginning 111 108 (population: 269,605) 

MayorIChair 

Prince William, beginning 111 108 (population: 369.2 16) 
- 

1 Arlington (population: 194,258) 1 $21,500 1 $19,500 

CounciltBoard 
Member 

$30,500 

$53,900 
$6,500 

$75,000 

$50,000 

$46,387 $40,730 

! School Board Chair 
I 

Alexandria (population: 132,343) ! $17,000 

Fairfax City (population: 22,786) 1 $2,300 

$27,500 

$49,000 
$4,500 

$75,000 

$4 1,200 

Salaries of Cltairs artd Members of Scltool Boards 

Board Members 

7 

Prince William (population:, 369,2 16) 1 $13,100 I $12,000 

Fairfax County (population: 1,O 16,483) 1 $13,000 

Argirments for increasing tlre salaries of tlre Mayor, tlre School Board Cltnir, and tlte 0th er 
members of City Corrncil and tlre Scltool Board: 

10 

$12,000 

$14,400 $12,000 



Some people believe that low salaries tend to draw candidates who are wealthy, retired, 
or have independent means of slipport. Higher salaries would make it easier for the 
average resident to serve on Council. 

Argrtments ngninst iricrensirrg tlre snlnries of tlte Mnyor, tlre Scltoof Board Clrnir, and tlie 
otirer members of City Co~tricif nnd fire Scltool Board: 

High salaries forpcirt-time elected oflciuls tend to crecite a class ofprofessional 
politician. 

Council already has the cilithority to set comper~sation cind thcrt issue should be decided 
by that bod)$. 



Appendix 2 
Summary of Comments to the Elections Committee 

Should Council and School Board elections be moved to November? 

Commenter I Comment 
Beth Beck I No-I think the elections should stav in the Spring to keep the focus on local issues. 

1 .  1 be equally less focused in a May election ifthey even bothered to turn out. 
1 Carlyle Ring I No-I do not favor moving the elections to November. Local elections may become 

Bob Hardiman 

1 I overshadowed by national and state elections. May turnout is lower, but May voters 1 

. - 
In November, I believe we would see more straight ticket 
Yes. The increased turnout makes the move well worth 
voters in November would focus less on local issues is spurious. Those voters would 

I are more informed and care deeply about the city.- 
J .  H. Eisenhour Yes-Schedule Council and School Board elections in November in Leap Year plus I 

and to vote are easier now than ever. 1 do not believe we will get better government if 
we bring to the polls a group of people who have "voted with their feet", indicating 
their lack of interest in our municipal affairs. The data indicate that change to 
November would increase the Democratic party's vote substantially, but I believe that 
a competitive two-party system results in better government. 
No-If we move the election to November, we prevent our voters from having that 

I I closeness with their locally elected officials because they will be overwhelmei with ( 

M. Lano, 
broader issues. 'Therefore, I urge the committee to continue local elections in May. -- 
No-Many people who would be attracted to the State 
and Federal elections would not be knowledgeable concerning local issues but would 

J. Starkey 

J.  Sullivan 
J. Wilson 

B. Ely 

November; a long November ballot would lead to "ballot fatigue"; May elections 
allow Council members to be held accountable for the budget; it would be difficult for 

vote nevertheless because they were there. 
Yes-Move local elections to November in a year we vote for neither president nor 
governor. We are more tuned to voting in November. It makes sense to have local 
ofices on the same ballot. 
Yes-I agree with J. Eisenhour. 
Yes-One of the most effective ways to increase participation and turnout in our 
elections is to move our municipal elections to November. 
No Elections should continue to be held in May so that they do not get lost in the fog 1 

K. DeYoung 
A. Fisher 
P. Troy 
B. Schultze 
T. Ravcroft 

( candidates to get contributions and volunteers for a ~ o v e ~ b e r  election. 
L. White I No-Moving elections to November would result in them getting mixed up in 

- 
of the federal and state elections in November. 
No-Leave elections in May to focus on City issues. 
No-Leave things as they are. 
No-Leave things as they are. 
No-May elections can focus on local issues. 
No. Local elections would be overshadowed bv federal and state elections in 

I not vote. 
T. Van Fleet 1 No-November elections will eliminate the focus on City issues that exist with May 

J. Miller 
L.Miller 
D. Fromm 

national issues. 
No-Local candidates and issues would get lost in November elections. 
Moving elections to November would not help with turnout. 
Wants no changes in the election process until a survey asks residents why they do 

I by their participation. Local elections should be coupled with the State cycle. 

1 

ai 

K. Canady 
6. Hendrickson 

elections. 
No-Don't make local candidates compete with other candidates. 
No-Consider other ideas to increase civic participation. 

M. Hobbs 
6. Walker 



If so, should the 3-year term be extended to 4 years? 

Commenter 
Beth Beck 

Bob Hardiman 

J .  H.'Eisenhour 
S. Dreikorn 

Comment 
Yes-Extending the term to 4 years provides for more governance and less 
campaigning. 
No, absolutely not. The U..S. House works on a two year cycle. Politicians are 
politicals. Realistically, both Council and Board rely heavily--almost exclusively-- 
on their very high quality staffs for continuity. Arguments for the need for longer 
terms for the purposes of greater continuity and experience are specious. 
Yes-Extend Council and School Board terms to four years. 
No-To give the elected officials a three year hiatus between elections is risky; to 
expand it to four is dangerous. Illtimately, I urge you to shorten the three year 
terms to two years 

J .  Sullivan 

years away from the distraction of national elections and major state elections. - 
No-Leave things as they are. 
No-Leave terms at 3 years, or change to 2. 

J .  Miller No-Leave things as they are. 
B. Walker Yes-Extend Council terms to four years. 



Should Council and School Board terms be staggered? 

Eommenter 
Bob Hardiman 

Carlyle Ring 

J .  H. Eisenhour 

S. Dreikorn 

M. Lang 

J. Starkey 
J. Sullivan 
B. Ely 

D. Fromm 

K. Canady 

B. Walker 

Comment 
No, absolutely not. Realistically, both Council and Board rely heavily-almost 
exclusively41n their very high quality staffs for continuity, institutional memory and 
experience. Keeping the elections all at one time increases accountability of the 
politicians with no opportunity to use as an excuse that the problems are those not 
running. 
No-I favor elections of the entire Council as its results generally in more diversity 
on Council. .Head-to-head races are subject to domination by one group. ~ e a l t h ~  ' 

dialogue of public policy is more likely to occur when there is diversity in 
representat ion. 
No-Voters already suffer election fatigue and it would be necessary to retain May as - 
well as November general elections to pull this off. 
No--Keep all of the council members on the same election cycle so ifthe entire group 
happens to do something so incredibly flagrant or egregious they can all be removed 
at the same time. 
No-If local elections continue to be in May and the terms remain the same there is 
no need to stagger them. The electorate would tire of almost yearly elections. The 
electorate also needs to have the opportunity to make a complete turnover of its 
elected officials. 
N o 4  can't imagine the distress this would cause the Electoral Board. 
No-I agree with J. Eisenhour. 
If the City switches to 4-year Council terms, have one Council member elected from 
each district every 2 years. No need to stagger terms if 3-year terms are to continue, 
but in that case, in each Council district, there should be 2 separate elections - one for 
that district's Seat A and the other for that district's Seat B. A comparable 
arrangement should be made for the school board, with each seat separately contested. 
No-Staggered elections risk election fatigue, and could cause more policy swings. 
Given the length of time it takes to get development projects through the city's 
processes, staggered terms may allow single issue candidates to win for purely 
emotional reasons. 
No--Keep things as they are. 
If elections were moved to November (which he opposes), staggered elections may be 
preferable. 
NO-staggered terms are an "abomination" and would reduce responsiveness to the 
electorate. 
It  may be good to stagger terms. 



Should any or all Council members be elected by district? 

Botj Hardiman I 

S. Levy 

J. Starke 
J. Sullivan t-- 

1 J. Miller 
1 T. Van Fleet 

n't stand a chance 

same with School ~ o a r d .  
N o - D o  not have districts for Council or the School Board. 
No-Wards would promote parochialism. School Board members should also run at- 



Commenter 
Beth Beck 

S. Levy 

B. Ely 
J Crenshaw VF 

If so, how would the City be divided into districts? 

Comment 
I think we should have the Mayor and two members of Council elected at large, with 
two members elected in each ofthe three School Board Districts -- for a total of nine 
Council members. I've participated in Council and School Board elections. The at- 
large process seems to dictate winners only from those candidates closely plugged 
into the existing political machine in this City -- which amazes me. Ordinary citizens 
who would make good representatives of their neighborhoods don't stand a chance 
city-wide. In district elections, we may see fresh talent rise up. 
There should be the same division of districts for Council and School Board. My 
preference wvould be 4 districts with one Council member elected from each district 
and 2 members and the Mayor elected at large. For the School Board, 2 
members from each of the districts with the chairman elected at large. If we continue 
to have the three School Board districts, then have 2 Council members elected from 
each district with the Mayor elected at large. 
I support dividing the city into six single-member districts. Larger two- or three- 
member districts are more likely to be dominated by the wealthier parts of the district. 
There is no purpose in having one member elected at-large. 'The mayor serves to 
represent the entire city. 
Establish three Council districts that match the School Board districts. 
Use current School Board boundaries with 2 Council membersldistrict; or create 6 
districts. 



If the City were to elect its Council members by district, how would you want those districts to be drawn up 
(e.g., would you prefer 3 districts with 2 Council members From each district; 6 districts with one Council 
member from each district; some Council members running in districts and some at large)? 

Commenter 
Beth Beck 

B. Ely 
J Crenshaw VF 

Comment 
I think we should have the Mayor and two members o f  Council elected at large, with 
two members elected in each o f  the three School Board Districts -- for a total o f  nine 
Council members. I've participated in Council and School Board elections. The at- 
large process seems to dictate winners only from those candidates closely plugged 
into the existing political machine in this City -- which amazes me. Ordinary citizens 
who would make good representatives o f  their neighborhoods don't stand a chance 
city-wide. In district elections, we may see fresh talent rise up. 
Establish three Council districts that match the School Board districts. 
Use current School Board boundaries with 2 Council membersldistrict; or create 6 
districts. 



Should any change be made in the number o f  School Board members (now 9)? 

Commenter I Comment 
Bob Hardiman I Yes, reduce to 5, certainly no more than 7. In  a city with a population o f  132,343 

with a declining or stagnant school population, a 9 member board means that each 
represents about 14,704 residents. For argument's sake, assume that one-third o f  
the population is school age, 44,114; that means that each Board member represents 
about 4902 students and o f  course their parents. The questions beg to be asked: To  
do what? For what purpose? Such a large board only allows governance by 
committee so that for publicly perceived bad decisions, the blame is always laid on 
the "Committee (the Board)." Why not reduce the Board ideally to 5, certainly no 
more than 7, to increase its functioning, effectiveness and accountability without so 

1 many members to hide behind. 
T. Raycrofi I Yes-There are too many Board members now. 



Should Council elections be non-partisan? 

1 Commenter 
1 Beth Beck 

1 Bob Hardiman 

Comment 
I feel VERY STRONGLY that Council elections should be non-partisan, like the 
school board elections. With all the federal workers living in Alexandria, like me, 
non-partisan elections could open up the field of candidates to a wider candidate pool. 
Plus, the candidates can focus on truly local issues rather than catering to the dictates 

I of a political party. 
I No. Two questions are raised here. The first is the perceived tendency of the 

independent candidate to be more willing to run; that is an erroneous argument in an 
area so heavily dominated by one ofthe major political parties. If they choose to run, 
they'll run as an independent in whatever type election. The second is the availability 
of the highly skilled federal employee. The hours required preclude any serving 
federal employee from effectively functioning as an elected member while still 
holding their job as a federal employee. Should the federal employee resign their job, 
the Hatch Act becomes moot as does the need for a no-partisan election to attract such 

I partisan I mean no endorsements as well. 
J. H. Eisenhour No-The only valid problem - federal employee participation - is not much of an 

1 ( issue under modern federal rules and the Falls ~ h i r c h  scheme of "non-partisan" 1 

. . 1 linei. I doubt that a.change to non-partisan elections would changethis. 
S. Dreikorn I Yes-With the city council race being a partisan affair, voters are less likely to make 

Don Mela 
organizations seems inappropriate for a city of our size. 
Most of the issues facing the City Council in the past have been non-partisan, yet my 
analyses of several past council elections have shown that the voting follows party 

1. Starkey 
M. Lang 

J. Sullivan 
B. Ely 
Pat Troy 
B. Schultze 
J Crenshaw VF 

decisions based on policy, and more likely to make their decision based on label. 
A splendid idea! I won't go into the reasons. 
Yes-At the local level citizens have the opportunity to find out where the nominees 
stand on issues and should not be voting simply for which party the nominees belong. 
No-He agrees with J .  Eisenhour. 
Maintain partisan elections; there is no such thing as a non-partisan election. 
Yes, since City issues are not partisan issues. 
Elections will be defacto partisan, no matter what. 
Yes they should. 



Should Council and School Board compensation be increased? 

Zommenter Comment 
Beth Beck Salaries for members of Council and School Board are incredibly low. 1 can't imagine 

who an individual can afford to take on either job, for all the time and effort to attend 
all the meetings and appearances and social gatherings required of a representative of 
the City. Attending hearings for Council and School Board that last until midnight is 
almost super human. 1 can't imagine how few pennies they receive for their service 

1 when the 'salary is divided by the hours on the job. 
Bob Hardiman I Yes. It is long past time for residents to recognize that the time required for the 

Mayor, the c&ncil and Board Members to effectively represent them is no longer 
capable of being done on a pan-time, volunteer basis in their spare time. The lengthy 
hours needed for City business requires adequate compensation such that these 
politicals' participation does not become a monetary sacrifice for them and their 
families. Given the complexity and the greater size of Alexandria, the salaries should 

1 equal or exceed those of the smiiller ~ r f i n ~ t o n .  
Carlyle Ring I 1 believe that salaries should be kept modest. The office should not be sought for its 

pay but as an opportunity to serve. The higher the pay the greater the expectation and 
the temptation to micromanage a system that otherwise is designed to be 

I professionally managed. 
1. H. Eisenhour I Bottom line - the Mayoral position compensation should probably be increased but 

( the compensation associated with other Council and School Board slots should not. 
S. Dreikorn I Compensation is at the discretion of the council, but they need to remember who pays 

1 them, and what the repercussions could be. 
J. Starkey Yes for mayor (especial1y)and council. No for School Board. 
J. Sullivan Agree with J. Eisenhour. 
B. Ely Continue current Council and School Board compensation determination practices, 

but do not let salaries be raised to the point that someone can live off his or her 
/ Council or School Board salary. 

D. Fromm 1 If elections are moved to November and Council meets all year (as 1 recommended). 
it  should get a raise. Otherwise, there is not enough information to make a 
recommendation. Council should propose, justify and decide 

A. Fisher If salaries are increased, the increase should not be large. 
Manager. 

T. Raycroft Yes-Increase either their pay or their staff. 
J Crenshaw VF Compensation should not be high enough that it is seen as a way to earn a living 
J. Miller Increase Council salaries (but not significantly); do not increase School Board 

salaries. 
K. Canady Increase'Council salaries, and maybe School Board salaries. 
B. Walker Yes-Increase Council salaries, and especia'lly the Mayor's. 



To Gloria S~ttonlAlex@Alex 

CC 

bcc 

Subject Fw: Comments on City Councll Docket ltem #10 on 12 
October 2007 

Forwarded by Jackie Henderson /Alex on 1011512007 11 :23 AM ----- 
David Fromm or Amy Slack 
<alsdmf@earthlink.net> To Paul Smedberg <paulcsmedberg @aol.com>, Rob Krupicka 
1011 212007 07:06 PM <krobk@aol.com>, Bill Euille ~alexvamayor@aol.com~, 

Ludwick Gaines <councilmangaines @aol.com>, Del Pepper 
<delpepper@aol.com>, Andrew MacDonald 
<macdonaldcouncil @msn.com>, Tim Lovain 
<timothylovain @a01 .corn> 

cc James Hartmann <james.hartmann@alexandriava .gov>, 
Jackie Henderson <jackie.henderson@alexandriava .gov> 

Subject Comments on City Council Docket ltem # I0  on 12 October 
2007 

Note: the attached pdf file contains everything below. 
....................... 
11 October 2007 

Mayor Euille and members of City Council, 

Due to another commitment I will be unable to attend the Public Hearing 
on 12 October 2007 and thus unable to speak to docket item #lo -- 
"Public Hearing to Obtain Citizen Comment on the Report of the 
Committee on the Election Process for the Alexandria City Council and 
the Alexandria School Board. (#25, 6/26/07)". 

I support the recommendation that the current process for Council and 
School Board elections not be changed, but wanted to clearly state my 
reason. 

The primary motivation for the creation of the Committee was a response 
to low voter turnout in local elections. There was little if any effort 
made by the Committee to determine why Alexandrians do not come out to 
vote in local elections. Without such a survey, the majority of the 
arguments for or against the various points considered in the report 
are little more than one unsubstantiated opinion versus another made by 
people who vote. 

To summarize my position: We should not change the election process 
for Council and the School Board until we know why Alexandrians do not 
come out to vote in local elections. 

The Committee's report includes brief summaries of my recommendations 
on their various proposals, but did not include my letter to the 
Committee that argued primarily for getting the facts before we take 
any action. I have attached that letter below, 



Sincerely, 
David Frornm 
2307 E Randolph Avenue 
Alexandria, VA 22301 
703-549-3412 
alsdrnf@earthlink.net 

.................................................... 
112 June 2007 

Chairman Hobson and members of the committee, 

When I review the history of this committee, I find that the main 
reason for its creation was framed in several opinion pieces written by 
City Councilmember Rob Krupicka from May to July of 2006. In those 
writings, he lamented about the low voter turnout for the City Council 
elections and suggested that we should move them to November to take 
advantage of the natural "higher" voter turnout that occurs then. He 
addressed several of the criticisms that tend to be offered against 
such a move. His remarks also led to the idea of staggered terms. But 
the overarching concern was low voter participation. 

When Mayor Euille formed this committee, you were charged with 
evaluating the shifting of the elections to November and the 
implementation of staggered terms. But it seems that the issue of low 
voter turnout, why it occurs in Alexandria, and what can be done about 
it was not the main focus of your charter. Now I did not attend all of 
your meetings, but based on those I attended and the documents and 
meeting minutes I've seen, I would say this is a fair assessment. As 
far as I can tell, there was not one study considered of why people 
don't vote in local elections. To be fair, there are very few such 
studies in America, although according to my web search the Alexandria 
League of Women Voters did one prior to 2002 that found, "Because of 
the diversity of the Alexandria community, their electorate contained 
many more of the demographic populations less likely to vote in any 
election." (League of Women Voters of Wilmette, 
http://www.lwvwilmette.org/nonvoterstudy.html). Also, as far as I can 
tell, none of the studies of why people don't vote in national 
elections or what can be done about it were considered either. 

Consequently the document prepared for this hearing really does not 
address the issue of low voter participation. Shifting elections to 
November simply moves us from a locally embarrassing 20% turnout to the 
nationally embarrassing 50% turnout - the second lowest of the world's 
democracies. I guess doing so allows us to relax and wait until some 
national study finally finds the solution. 

Thus the only recommendation I want to see from this committee 
concerning the election process is: "This committee believes that no 
changes to the City's election process be considered until a survey is 
completed of why so many of the registered voters choose not to 
participate." I hold that without such a survey, discussions of the 
various points in the document prepared for this hearing are nothing 
more than one unsubstantiated opinion versus another. A concise summary 
of similar opinions from the academic world can already be found on 
Wikipedia on the web. 

One way to see that shifting the City Council election's to November is 
really little more than a feel good exercise is to consider the last 
election results. The number of votes for democratic candidates out 
numbered republican candidates two to one. Essentially that means that 



the City Council was really selected by only 1,695 voters, that is, the 
number of people that voted in the democratic caucus. It is difficult 
to see how shifting the election to November would affect this truth of 
politics in Alexandria. It really raises the question of who, in fact, 
will benefit from changing the current election process without bona 
fide efforts to truly involve the electorate. 

I've already given my primary recommendation - First do the survey! - 
but I'll quickly comment on the key proposals in the document prepared 
for this hearing. 

My second recommendation is that if elections are shifted to November 
then City Council and all of the key commissions (Planning, BZA, BAR, 
etc) should meet throughout the year. Currently, due to the summer 
hiatus, the months of September and October tend to have a high number 
of important issues requiring the attention of the citizens and civic 
groups. The distraction of City Council elections, candidate debates, 
etc will not benefit the various planning and decision processes in the 
city without removing the special significance of the months of 
September and October. Personally, I like having a summer respite, so I 
am not in favor of moving the Council elections to November. 

My third recommendation is if the elections are shifted to November, 
then we should go to four year terms. This way the local elections can 
be placed in the odd years away from the distraction of national 
elections and perhaps major state elections. 

Fourth, I don't prefer staggered elections. I think it risks election 
fatigue. Also, it could actually cause more policy swings. Given the 
length of time it takes to get development projects through the city's 
processes, I think staggered terms raise the risk of single issue 
candidates winning for purely emotional reasons. Also, based on the 
political reality in the City and the pictures of past Council's 
hanging on the walls, I don't think we have any risk of losing the 
corporate memory in any one election. If we go to staggered terms, I 
definitely recommend four year terms so we have at least two years with 
some kind of continuity without a Council election. 

Fifth, I don't support dividing the City into districts. We already 
have enough neighborhood parochialism. 

Sixth, concerning Council's salary: If my second recommendation is 
adopted and Council needs to meet all year, then they probably should 
get a raise. Otherwise, I don't think you have enough information to 
make a recommendation. Council should be the ones to propose, justify 
and decide. 

I have no comments concerning the school board, as one can only follow 
so much in the City and I'll leave that to those who are better 
informed and most affected. 

Finally I would note that none of my recommendations other than the 
first really address the issue of low voter participation, so I 
reiterate - Do the survey first, then we can have a real discussion! 

To close, I did find the history of the past forms of city government 
and corresponding election processes interesting. I wish you had 
included some of the reasons for the changes. It is difficult to 
believe it was due to having an award-winning city with a AAA bond 
rating and various programs that are considered as models to be 
emulated. Given the status of things in the City, the history of our 



City and the influential people that have lived here over the 
centuries, I would hope that if we are going to alter the election 
process and other aspects of how we are governed that we find solutions 
that are uniquely Alexandrian, that truly serve our needs, and are 
nationally acknowledged as models for others. 

Sincerely, 
David Frornrn 
2307 East Randolph Avenue 
703-5449-3412 
alsdmf@earthlink.net 



City of Alexandria, Virginia 

MEMORANDUM 

DATE: OCTOBER 2,2007 

TO: THE HONORABLE MAYOR AND MEMBERS OF CITY COUNCIL 

FROM: JAMES K. HARTMANN, CITY MANAGER 

SUBJECT: FISCAL IMPACT OF A RECOMMENDATION FOR FULL-TIME COUNCIL 
AIDES FROM THE COMMITTEE TO REVIEW THE ELECTION PROCESS 

ISSUE: Fiscal Impact of a Recommendation for Full-time Council Aides from the Committee to 
Review the Election Process. 

RECOMMENDATION: That City Council receive this report. 

DISCUSSION: On June 26,2007, City Council received the report of the Committee appointed 
by the Mayor to Review the Election Process for the City Council and the School Board. 
Council docketed the report for public hearing on October 13,2007. 

One of the Committee's recommendations was that staff assistance for the Mayor and Council be 
increased (for Council Members, from the current 0.5 FTE per Member to 1.0 FTE per Member; 
and for the Mayor, from the current 1.0 FTE to 1.5 FTE). Council asked staff for information on 
the cost of implementing this proposal prior to the public hearing. 

The current cost for the Mayor's two aides (who together represent one FTE) and 6 half-time 
Council aides is $1 79,238 for salaries and $24,576 for benefits. 

If the Mayor were given 1.5 FTE for aides and each Council member 1 .O FTE, and if Council 
member aides were made classified employees at approximately the same place on the pay scale 
as they would beif they were now full-time, the salary cost for all 7.5 FTEYs would be $330,285, 
and benefits would be an additional $129,895 (the substantial increase in the cost of benefits is 
due primarily to the increased costs for retirement and health insurance). The proposed change 
would require an increase of $256,366 to funds now budgeted for aides for the Mayor and 
Council. 

STAFF: 
Bernard Caton, Legislative Director 
Michael Stewart, BudgetNanagement Analyst 



To Glor~a S~ttonlAlex@Alex 

CC 

bcc 

Subject Fw: Comments on C~ty  Council Docket ltem # I0  on 12 
October 2007 

----- Forwarded by Jackie Henderson /Alex on 1011 512007 1 1 :23 AM 

David Fromm or Amy Slack 
calsdmf@earthlink.net> To Paul Smedberg Cpaulcsmedberg @aol.com>, Rob Krupicka 
1011 212007 07 :06 PM <krobk@aol.com>, Bill Euille calexvamayor@aol.com~, 

Ludwick Gaines ~councilmangaines@aol.com>, Del Pepper 
<delpepper@aol.com>, Andrew MacDonald 
cmacdonaldcouncil @msn.com>, Tim Lovain 
ctimothylovain @a01 .corn> 

cc James Hartmann cjames.hartmann@alexandriava .gov>, 
Jackie Henderson cjackie.henderson Qalexandriava .gov> 

Subject Comments on City Council Docket ltem # I 0  on 12 October 
2007 

Note: the attached pdf file contains everything below 
....................... 
11 October 2007 

Mayor Euille and members of City Council, 

Due to another commitment I will be unable to attend the Public Hearing 
on 12 October 2007 and thus unable to speak to docket item #10 -- 
"Public Hearing to Obtain Citizen Comment on the Report of the 
Committee on the Election Process for the Alexandria City Council and 
the Alexandria School Board. (#25, 6/26/07)". 

I support the recommendation that the current process for Council and 
School Board elections not be changed, but wanted to clearly state my 
reason. 

The primary motivation for the creation of the Committee was a response 
to low voter turnout in local elections. There was little if any effort 
made by the Committee to determine why Alexandrians do not come out to 
vote in local elections. Without such a survey, the majority of the 
arguments for or against the various points considered in the report 
are little more than one unsubstantiated opinion versus another made by 
people who vote. 

To summarize my position: We should not change the election process 
for Council and the School Board until we know why Alexandrians do not 
come out to vote in local elections. 

The Committee's report includes brief summaries of my recommendations 
on their various proposals, but did not include my letter to the 
Committee that argued primarily for getting the facts before we take 
any action. I have attached that letter below, 



Sincerely, 
David Fromrn 
2307 E Randolph Avenue 
Alexandria, VA 22301 
703-549-3412 
alsdmf@earthlink.net 

.................................................... 
02 June 2007 

Chairman Hobson and members of the committee, 

When I review the history of this committee, I find that the main 
reason for its creation was framed in several opinion pieces written by 
City Councilmember Rob Krupicka from May to July of 2006. In those 
writings, he lamented about the low voter turnout for the City Council 
elections and suggested that we should move them to November to take 
advantage of the natural "higher" voter turnout that occurs then. He 
addressed several of the criticisms that tend to be offered against 
such a move. His remarks also led to the idea of staggered terms. But 
the overarching concern was low voter participation. 

When Mayor Euille formed this committee, you were charged with 
evaluating the shifting of the elections to November and the 
implementation of staggered terms. But it seems that the issue of low 
voter turnout, why it occurs in Alexandria, and what can be done about 
it was not the main focus of your charter. Now I did not attend all of 
your meetings, but based on those I attended and the documents and 
meeting minutes I've seen, I would say this is a fair assessment. As 
far as I can tell, there was not one study considered of why people 
don't vote in local elections. To be fair, there are very few such 
studies in America, although according to my web search the Alexandria 
League of Women Voters did one prior to 2002 that found, "Because of 
the diversity of the Alexandria community, their electorate contained 
many more of the demographic populations less likely to vote in any 
election." (League of Women Voters of Wilmette, 
http://www.lwvwilmette.org/nonvoterstudy.html). Also, as far as I can 
tell, none of the studies of why people don't vote in national 
elections or what can be done about it were considered either. 

Consequently the document prepared for this hearing really does not 
address the issue of low voter participation. Shifting elections to 
November simply moves us from a locally embarrassing 20% turnout to the 
nationally embarrassing 50% turnout - the second lowest of the world's 
democracies. I guess doing so allows us to relax and wait until some 
national study finally finds the solution. 

Thus the only recommendation I want to see from this committee 
concerning the election process is: "This committee believes that no 
changes to the City's election process be considered until a survey is 
completed of why so many of the registered voters choose not to 
participate." I hold that without such a survey, discussions of the 
various points in the document prepared for this hearing are nothing 
more than one unsubstantiated opinion versus another. A concise summary 
of similar opinions from the academic world can already be found on 
Wikipedia on the web. 

One way to see that shifting the City Council election's to November is 
really little more than a feel good exercise is to consider the last 
election results. The number of votes for democratic candidates out 
numbered republican candidates two to one. Essentially that means that 



the City Council was really selected by only 1,695 voters, that is, the 
number of people that voted in the democratic caucus. It is difficult 
to see how shifting the election to November would affect this truth of 
politics in Alexandria. It really raises the question of who, in fact, 
will benefit from changing the current election process without bona 
fide efforts to truly involve the electorate. 

I've already given my primary recommendation - First do the survey! - 
but I'll quickly comment on the key proposals in the document prepared 
for this hearing. 

My second recommendation is that if elections are shifted to November 
then City Council and all of the key conmissions (Planning, BZA, BAR, 
etc) should meet throughout the year. Currently, due to the summer 
hiatus, the months of September and October tend to have a high number 
of important issues requiring the attention of the citizens and civic 
groups. The distraction of City Council elections, candidate debates, 
etc will not benefit the various planning and decision processes in the 
city without removing the special significance of the months of 
September and October. Personally, I like having a summer respite, so I 
am not in favor of moving the Council elections to November. 

My third recommendation is if the elections are shifted to November, 
then we should go to four year terms. This way the local elections can 
be placed in the odd years away from the distraction of national 
elections and perhaps major state elections. 

Fourth, I don't prefer staggered elections. I think it risks election 
fatigue. Also, it could actually cause more policy swings. Given the 
length of time it takes to get development projects through the city's 
processes, I think staggered terms raise the risk of single issue 
candidates winning for purely emotional reasons. Also, based on the 
political reality in the City and the pictures of past Council's 
hanging on the walls, I don't think we have any risk of losing the 
corporate memory in any one election. If we go to staggered terms, I 
definitely recommend four year terms so we have at least two years with 
some kind of continuity without a Council election. 

Fifth, I don't support dividing the City into districts. We already 
have enough neighborhood parochialism. 

Sixth, concerning Council's salary: If my second recommendation is 
adopted and Council needs to meet all year, then they probably should 
get a raise. Otherwise, I don't think you have enough information to 
make a recommendation. Council should be the ones to propose, justify 
and decide. 

I have no comments concerning the school board, as one can only follow 
so much in the City and I'll leave that to those who are better 
informed and most affected. 

Finally I would note that none of my recommendations other than the 
first really address the issue of low voter participation, so I 
reiterate - Do the survey first, then we can have a real discussion! 

To close, I did find the history of the past forms of city government 
and corresponding election processes interesting. I wish you had 
included some of the reasons for the changes. It is difficult to 
believe it was due to having an award-winning city with a AAA bond 
rating and various programs that are considered as models to be 
emulated. Given the status of things in the City, the history of our 



City and the influential people that have lived here over the 
centuries, I would hope that if we are going to alter the election 
process and other aspects of how we are governed that we find solutions 
that are uniquely Alexandrian, that truly serve our needs, and are 
nationally acknowledged as models for others. 

Sincere1 y, 
David Fromrn 
2307 East Randolph Avenue 
703-5449-3412 
alsdmf@earthlink.net 



2 June 2007 

Chairman Hobson and members of the committee. 

When I review the history of this committee, I find that the main reason for its creation was framed 
in several opinion pieces written by City Councilmember Rob Krupicka from May to July of 2006. 
In those writings, he lamented about the low voter turnout for the City Council elections and 
suggested that we should move them to November to take advantage of the natural "higher" voter 
turnout that occurs then. He addressed several of the criticisms that tend to be offered against such a 
move. His remarks also led to the idea of staggered terms. But the overarching concern was low 
voter participation. 

When Mayor Euille formed this committee, you were charged with evaluating the shifting of the 
elections to November and the implementation of staggered terms. But it seems that the issue of low 
voter turnout, why it occurs in Alexandria, and what can be done about it was not the main focus of 
your charter. Now I did not attend all of your meetings, but based on those I attended and the 
documents and meeting minutes I've seen, I would say this is a fair assessment. As far as I can tell, 
there was not one study considered of why people don't vote in local elections. To be fair, there are 
very few such studies in America, although according to my web search the Alexandria League of 
Women Voters did one prior to 2002 that found, "Because of the diversity of the Alexandria 
community, their electorate contained many more of the demographic populations less likely to vote 
in any election." (League of Women Voters of Wilmette, 
http://www.lwvwilmette.org/nonvoterstudy.html). Also, as far as I can tell, none of the studies of 
why people don't vote in national elections or what can be done about it were considered either. 

Consequently the document prepared for this hearing really does not address the issue of low voter 
participation. Shifting elections to November simply moves us from a locally embarrassing 20% 
turnout to the nationally embarrassing 50% turnout - the second lowest of the world's democracies. 
I guess doing so allows us to relax and wait until some national study finally finds the solution. 

Thus the only recommendation I want to see from this committee concerning the election process is: 
"This committee believes that no changes to the City's election process be considered vntil a survey 
is completed of why so many of the registered voters choose not to participate. " I hold that without 
such a survey, discussions of the various points in the document prepared for this hearing are 
nothing more than one unsubstantiated opinion versus another. A concise summary of similar 
opinions from the academic world can already be found on Wikipedia on the web. 

One way to see that shifting the City Council election's to November is really little more than a feel 
good exercise is to consider the last election results. The number of votes for democratic candidates 
out numbered republican candidates two to one. Essentially that means that the City Council was 
really selected by only 1,695 voters, that is, the number of people that voted in the democratic 
caucus. It is difficult to see how shifting the election to November would affect this truth of politics 
in Alexandria. It really raises the question of who, in fact, will benefit from changing the current 
election process without bona fide efforts to truly involve the electorate. 

I've already given my primary recommendation - First do the survey! -but I'll quickly comment 
on the key proposals in the document prepared for this hearing. 



My second recommendation is that if elections are shifted to November then City Council and all of 
the key commissions (Planning, BZA, BAR, etc) should meet throughout the year. Currently, due to 
the summer hiatus, the months of September and October tend to have a high number of important 
issues requiring the attention of the citizens and civic groups. The distraction of City Council 
elections, candidate debates, etc will not benefit the various planning and decision processes in the 
city without removing the special significance of the months of September and October. Personally, 
I like having a summer respite, so I am not in favor of moving the Council elections to November. 

My third recommendation is if the elections are shifted to November, then we should go to four 
year terms. This way the local elections can be placed in the odd years away from the distraction of 
national elections and perhaps major state elections. 

Fourth, I don't prefer staggered elections. I think it risks election fatigue. Also, it could actually 
cause more policy swings. Given the length of time it takes to get development projects through the 
city's processes, I think staggered terms raise the risk of single issue candidates winning for purely 
emotional reasons. Also, based on the political reality in the City and the pictures of past Council's 
hanging on the walls, I don't think we have any risk of losing the corporate memory in any one 
election. If we go to staggered terms, I definitely recommend four year terms so we have at least 
two years with some kind of continuity without a Council election. 

Fifth, I don't support dividing the City into districts. We already have enough neighborhood 
parochialism. 

Sixth, concerning Council's salary: If my second recommendation is adopted and Council needs to 
meet all year, then they probably should get a raise. Otherwise, I don't think you have enough 
information to make a recommendation. Council should be the ones to propose, justify and decide. 

I have no comments concerning the school board, as one can only follow so much in the City and 
1'11 leave that to those who are better informed and most affected. 

Finally I would note that none of my recommendations other than the first really address the issue 
of low voter participation, so I reiterate - Do the survey first, then we can have a real discussion! 

To close, I did find the history of the past forms of city government and corresponding election 
processes interesting. I wish you had included some of the reasons for the changes. It is difficult to 
believe it was due to having an award-winning city with a AAA bond rating and various programs 
that are considered as models to be emulated. Given the status of things in the City, the history of 
our City and the influential people that have lived here over the centuries, I would hope that if we 
are going to alter the election process and other aspects of how we are governed that we find 
solutions that are uniquely Alexandrian, that truly serve our needs, and are nationally acknowledged 
as models for others. 

Sincerely, 
David Fromm 
2307 East Randolph Avenue 
703-5449-3412 
alsci~nf~~i:earrl~li~ik.i~ot 



11 October 2007 

Mayor Euille and members of City Council, 

Due to another commitment I will be unable to attend the Public Hearing on 12 October 
2007 and thus unable to speak to docket item # I0  -- "Public Hearing to Obtain Citizen 
Comment on the Report of the Committee on the Election Process for the 
Alexandria City Co~~nci l  and the Alexandria School Board. (#25, 6/26/07)". 

I support the recommendation that the current process for Council and School Board 
elections not be changed, but wanted to clearly state my reason. 

The primary motivation for the creation of the Committee was a response to low voter 
turnout in local elections. There was little if any effort made by the Committee to determine 
why Alexandrians do not come out to vote in local elections. Without such a survey, the 
majority of the arguments for or against the various points considered in the report are little 
more than one unsubstantiated opinion versus another made by people who vote. 

To summarize my position: We should not change the election process for Council and 
the School Board until we know why Alexandrians do not come out to vote in local 
elections. 

The Committee's report includes brief summaries of my recommendations on their various 
proposals, but did not include my letter to the Committee that argued primarily for getting 
the facts before we take any action. I have attached that letter below, 

Sincerely, 
David Fromm 
2307 E Randolph Avenue 
Alexandria, VA 22301 
703-549-341 2 
alsdmf@earthlink.net 


